MINUTES

DUKES COUNTY COMMISSION
Wednesday, May 18, 2005

7 p.m.

Administration Building

Call to Order

Chairman John S. Alley called the meeting to order at 7:02 p.m.  A quorum was present. In addition to Mr. Alley, the following Commissioners were in attendance: Leslie H. Leland, Paul A. Strauss, Roger W.  Wey and Nelson W. Smith. Absent were Vice Chairman Robert Sawyer and Commissioner Leonard Jason Jr. Other county officials in attendance included County Manager E. Winn Davis; Chris Knowles, the County’s representative to Cape Light Compact; and Executive Assistant Brian S. Kinal, who took these minutes. 

Adoption of Minutes 

Mr. Leland made a motion, seconded by Mr. Strauss, to adopt the minutes of the May 4 Commission meeting, as amended. The vote in favor was 4-0, with Mr. Smith abstaining. 

County Manager’s Report

Mr. Davis reported with regret that Executive Assistant Brian Kinal has resigned, effective May 31.

On another matter, he recommended reappointing Powers & Sullivan to a three-year term as auditors. It was so moved by Mr. Smith and seconded by Mr. Leland. The vote in favor was unanimous.

Mr. Davis also recommended reappointing Chester (Chuck) Cummens to a two-year term on the board of the Cape & Islands EMS, the term beginning June 1, 2005.  It was so moved by Mr. Leland and seconded by Mr. Wey. The motion carried unanimously.

In other business, Mr. Davis “reluctantly” recommended that Commissioners adopt grant assurances attached to state and federal funding of a $4.1 million runway improvement project at the airport. The assurances are required by the Federal Aviation Administration and the Massachusetts Aeronautical Commission, Mr. Davis said.

Commissioners had a lengthy discussion about the grant assurances. It was noted that a previous board of Commissioners approved grant assurances many years ago, and those are still in effect.  It was also mentioned that the County is liable for any financial shortfalls the airport might incur, whether or not grant assurances are in place. And, the grant assurances negate any County control over the airport, it was said.

Mr. Wey made a motion that Commissioners adopt the grant assurances -- on the condition that future airport construction projects are presented to Commissioners with plenty of time for review. Mr. Strauss seconded, and the motion carried 4-1, with Mr. Leland opposed.

Chairman’s Report 
Chairman Alley raised the subject of the next meeting with Nantucket Commissioners. There was discussion about where and when to meet, and the cost involved. It was reported that Nantucket Commissioners are willing to meet June 8 on the mainland at a site to be decided. Mr. Alley suggested that Mr. Davis discuss the plan further with Nantucket Administrator Libby Gibson.

On another subject, Mr. Alley presented a report on the May 12 Steamship Authority meeting on Nantucket. It was announced at the meeting that manning reductions, accomplished through early-retirement incentives, will save the boat line money going forward. He also said he toured the Nantucket SSA terminal for the first time, and was surprised how small it is.

In the matter of the recent Senior Forum, which he attended, Mr. Alley praised the work of Frank Honey, Associate Commissioner for Elderly Affairs. Mr. Honey conceived and coordinated the event. Mr. Wey, who also attended, said the forum was so informative, it should be conducted annually.

Subcommittee Reports
Chris Knowles, the County’s representative to Cape Light Compact, gave a report on the Energy Fair, which was Saturday, May 7, at the Grange Hall in West Tisbury. He said the rainy weather actually helped the Energy Fair, which was indoors, and 550 people attended.  Visitors turned in 112 air conditioners and dehumidifiers in return for discount coupons on more efficient models.

Old Business

There was no old business.

New Business

Mr. Leland asked about the status of the FY-06 budget. Mr. Davis said the budget process was delayed by the trial of the lawsuit by Bill Weibrecht and Sean Flynn. Preparations and the trial itself took up most of February and March, Mr. Davis said. In addition, the County Manager’s office has been short-staffed because of illness since January, he added.

On another subject, Mr. Smith said Commissioners would benefit from a report by Chuck Cotnoir on this year’s hurricane season. Mr. Cotnoir is director of the County’s Emergency Management Agency.

Calendar
The Dukes County Health Council meets Thursday, May 26, at 7:30 a.m. at the West Tisbury Public Safety Building.

Memorial Day, which the County observes as a holiday, is Monday, May 30.

The Martha’s Vineyard Airport Commission meets Wednesday, June 1, at 5 p.m. at the General Aviation Building.

The next meeting of the Dukes County Commission is scheduled for Wednesday, June 8, at 5 p.m. at the Administration Building.

Adjournment
Mr. Leland moved to adjourn, Mr. Strauss seconded, and approval was unanimous. Adjournment was at 8:05 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Brian S. Kinal

Executive Assistant

____________________________________________

JOSEPH E. SOLLITTO JR., CLERK OF THE COURTS
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